HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting held at the 
Sampson Room, Hathersage Memorial Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 18th January 2016.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Kat Love (part); Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Simon Richardson; Heather Rodgers and Jennifer Wedgwood (part).

	Also In attendance:
	Allyson Jones (Clerk)

	203/15
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Bridget Hanley; David Jackson; James Shuttleworth; and Pauline Whitney; Chris Wilkinson (Assistant Clerk) 

	204/15
	
	There was no variation to the order of business.   

	205/15
	
	There were no declarations of interest.

	206/15
	
	There was no Public Participation.

	207/15
	.1
	To consider the proposal for an affordable housing development at the Castleton Road site, and to determine whether Hathersage Parish Council will support or object to the proposed development. Papers had been circulated to Councillors ahead of the meeting.

The Chair summarised the position –
Extract from 5th January HPC meeting item 186/15 e)

Isabel Frenzel the Rural Housing Enabler from DDDC confirmed that at the last survey there was a need for 33 new, affordable (rented or shared ownership) houses in Hathersage. Having explored all other possibilities she reported that the Castleton Road site is the only possible remaining site for an affordable housing development for Hathersage. PDNPA and DCC Highways are in favour of this site, with the only objection being from HPC.  If HPC continues to object to this site then the developers Westleigh Homes and DDDC will pull the funding currently allocated to Hathersage in favour of a viable development at Tideswell. The timescale for this decision is very tight. It was decided that HPC will hold an additional meeting to discuss this one issue. The meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Monday 18th January 2015 in the Sampson Room. It was acknowledged that this is a hugely significant decision for the community of Hathersage and as many Councillors as can will attend. All relevant documentation will be circulated to Councillors ahead of the 18th January meeting.

	
	.2
	It was noted that the Affordable Housing Needs survey had not been updated and that the 2008 version was too far out of date to be used as a basis for decision making.

	
	.3
	Cllr Rosie Olle reported that she had taken advice from John Scott, Director of Planning at PDNPA who did not confirm that PDNPA are in favour of this site, but still had concerns.

	
	.4
	There was considerable discussion to the effect that the Castleton Road site is not the best site for the village; that the landowner is able to have too much influence which is not in the best interests of the Parish; that other potential sites have not been properly explored and that the true picture of future funding could not be absolutely known at this time as governments and plans change.

	
	.5
	Cllr Richardson considered that the question before the Parish Council is whether to continue to object to the Castleton Road site it having been made clear that to do so would mean no funding for affordable housing in Hathersage for the foreseeable future; alternatively to agree to a development at the Castleton Road site in principle, but to make absolutely clear what HPC’s concerns are and seek to be fully involved in the development so as to overcome those concerns as far as possible.

	
	.6
	Cllrs agreed that HPC is in favour of provision of affordable housing in Hathersage and would not want to see funding withdrawn.

	208/15
	
	By a majority vote Cllrs agreed that HPC is in favour of an affordable housing development at the Castleton Road site in principle but that there are major concerns which must be addressed in the planning and details of any such development.

	209/15
	
	The Clerk was instructed to draft a letter to reflect HPC’s position, to be circulated for comment by Councillors at the meeting, and a final agreed version to be sent to Isabel Frenzel and Senior Executives at DDDC and PDNPA. The final version is given at Appendix a) to these minutes.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 8.35 pm.
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Appendix a)
HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk – Mrs A P Jones

The Old Surgery, 39 Valley Road, Barlow, N E Derbyshire, S18 7SL

Tel: 0114 289 1854; Mob: 07443508357

E-mail: HathersageParishClerk@hotmail.co.uk
19th January 2016

Sent as an electronic copy by email attachment to - 

Isabel Frenzel (DDDC Rural Housing Enabler) 

Rob Cogings (DDDC Head of Housing)

Dorcas Bunton (DDDC Chief Executive)

John Scott (PDNPA Director of Planning) 

Sarah Fowler (PDNPA Chief executive)
Judith Twigg (Derbyshire County Council)
Re: Affordable Housing in Hathersage

As this letter is to multiple recipients it is appropriate to set out the context.

At the 5th January 2016 meeting of Hathersage Parish Council, Isabel Frenzel, Rural Housing Enabler for Derbyshire Dales District Council made a presentation to HPC to the effect that having tried to identify a site for an affordable housing development in the Parish of Hathersage over the last 8 years, the only site now still on the table is the Castleton Road site. She informed HPC that Peak District National Park Authority and Derbyshire County Council are in favour of this site and the only objectors are Hathersage Parish Council. She advised that If HPC continues to object to this site then the developers Westleigh Homes and DDDC will pull the funding currently allocated to Hathersage in favour of a viable development at Tideswell and that the timescale for this decision is very tight. 

Isabel stated that this would mean no funding for affordable housing in Hathersage Parish for the foreseeable future. It was noted that the housing needs survey on which this is based is well out of date and it was agreed that an up to date survey was needed. Isabel was to provide this for the meeting but it has not yet been received.

HPC decided to hold an extraordinary meeting on 18th January 2016 to consider this issue. 

In the meantime HPC corresponded with PDNPA to clarify their position and understand their concerns about the Castleton Road site.

At the 18th January meeting it was agreed that Hathersage Parish Council supports the provision of affordable housing in the Parish of Hathersage. It was noted that there seem to be a number of sites which Hathersage Parish Council feels could fulfil the Parish’s affordable housing needs if the landowner was to consider the needs of the Parish. 
After much discussion and by a majority vote, Hathersage Parish Council agreed it is prepared to support a development on the Castleton Road site in principle, provided it is based on an updated survey of the current need; that it is a mixed housing development with homes of different sizes to accommodate different needs; and that the overall development is on a reduced scale which will not be out of proportion to the village as a whole. The Parish Council would welcome the opportunity to see and have input to plans and details of the overall development proposals, which would need to accommodate a reduced speed limit of 30 mph and traffic calming measures well before the access to the development on the approach to the village from the Bamford direction, and substantially improved footways, particularly under the railway bridge. 

Hathersage Parish Council still considers that there are other plots (some for just one or two houses) which have not been given adequate consideration. Also, for example, that the options for access to the Baulk Lane site have changed since the initial review of sites, so other possible sites should still be kept under review. This would allow for a more organic development of affordable housing in the Parish of Hathersage to suit affordable housing needs as they evolve. It was also stressed that affordable housing in the Parish of Hathersage should be prioritised for Hathersage families.

Hathersage Parish Council looks forward to taking this to the next stage and to playing a full part in consultation on the development.
Yours sincerely,
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Allyson Jones

Clerk to Hathersage Parish Council
